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If this form relates to the registration of a class of securities pursuant to
Section 12(g) of the Exchange Act and is effective pursuant to General
Instruction A.(d), please check the following box. [X]

              Securities Act registration statement file number
                       to which this form relates: N/A

Securities to be registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act: None

Securities to be registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act:

                   2.5% Series A Convertible Preferred Stock

                               (Title of Class)

                INFORMATION REQUIRED IN REGISTRATION STATEMENT

         This registration statement registers under Section 12(g) of the
Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, the 2.5% Series A Convertible
Preferred Stock (the "Series A Preferred Stock") of McLeodUSA Incorporated
(the "Company") being issued pursuant to the Company's Amended Plan of
Reorganization (the "Plan") under the Company's Second Amended and Restated
Certificate of Incorporation (the "Certificate of Incorporation") and the
Certificate of Designations of the Series A Preferred Stock (the "Certificate
of Designations").

Item 1.  Description of Registration's Securities to be Registered.

         The description which follows is qualified in its entirety by the
full terms of the Series A Preferred Stock, as set forth in Certificate of

Edgar Filing: MCLEODUSA INC - Form 8-A12G

1



Designations which is filed as Exhibit 3.3 to this registration statement and
which is incorporated by reference in this Item 1. Capitalized terms not
otherwise defined below shall have the meanings given them in the Certificate
of Designations.

Rank

         The Series A Preferred Stock will, with respect to dividend rights
and rights on liquidation, winding-up and dissolution, rank

o        senior to all classes of common stock and to each other class of
         capital stock of the Company or series of preferred stock of the
         Company established after the Series A Preferred Stock by the Board
         of Directors of the Company, the terms of which do not expressly
         provide that such class or series ranks senior to, or on a parity
         with, the Series A Preferred Stock as to dividend rights and rights
         on liquidation, winding-up and dissolution of the Company
         (collectively referred to, together with all classes of common stock
         of the Company, as "Junior Stock");

o        on a parity with each class of capital stock of the Company or series
         of preferred stock of the Company established after the Series A
         Preferred Stock by the Board of Directors of the Company, the terms
         of which expressly provide that such class or series will rank on a
         parity with the Series A Preferred Stock as to dividend rights and
         rights on liquidation, winding-up and dissolution (collectively
         referred to as "Parity Stock"); and

o        junior to each class of capital stock of the Company or series of
         preferred stock of the Company established after the Series A
         Preferred Stock by the Board of Directors of the Company, the terms
         of which expressly provide that such class or series will rank senior
         to the Series A Preferred Stock as to dividend rights or rights on
         liquidation, winding-up and dissolution of the Company (collectively
         referred to as "Senior Stock").

Dividends

         Subject to the rights of any holders of Senior Stock or Parity Stock,
holders of the outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock will be entitled
to receive, when, as and if declared by the Board of Directors of the Company,
out of legally available funds, non-cumulative cash dividends on each share of
the Series A Preferred Stock at a rate per annum equal to 2.5% of the stated
value of such share of $17.50 ("the Stated Value") payable quarterly (each
such quarterly period being herein called a "Dividend Period"). Such
non-cumulative cash dividends will be payable, if authorized and declared
solely at the discretion of the Board of Directors, quarterly in arrears on
November 15, February 15, May 15 and August 15 of each year, or, if any such
day is not a Business Day, on the preceding Business Day (each such date, a
"Dividend Payment Date") commencing on May 15, 2002 to holders of record as
they appear on the stock register of the Company at the close of business on
the Record Date immediately preceding the relevant Dividend Payment Date.
"Record Date" means, with respect to a "Dividend Payment Date," the date
established by the Board of Directors as the record date therefor, which date
shall, in any event, be a date that is not more than 60 calendar days nor less
than 15 calendar days before such Dividend Payment Date.

         Holders of the Series A Preferred Shares will not be entitled to any
interest, or any sum of money in lieu of interest, in respect of any dividend
payment or payments on the Series A Preferred Shares authorized and declared
by the Board of Directors that may be unpaid. Any dividend payment made on the
Series A Preferred Shares will first be credited against the earliest
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authorized and declared but unpaid cash dividend with respect to the Series A
Preferred Shares.

         The right of holders of Series A Preferred Shares to receive
dividends is non-cumulative. Accordingly, if the Board of Directors does not
authorize or declare a dividend payable in respect of any Dividend Period,
holders of Series A Preferred Shares will have no right to receive a dividend
in respect of such Dividend Period and the Company will have no obligation to
pay a dividend in respect of such Dividend Period, whether or not dividends
are authorized and declared payable in respect of any subsequent Dividend
Period.

         If the Company does not pay dividends in full on any Dividend Payment
Date as described above, the Liquidation Preference per share will be
increased as of the first day of the immediately succeeding Dividend Period by
the Accretion Amount per share in respect of the unpaid dividends. If the
Company elects to pay a portion of the dividends on a Dividend Payment Date
and to accrete the unpaid portion, the Company will pay the current portion
equally and ratably to all holders of Series A Preferred Stock. The Company
may pay all or a portion of the amount by which the Liquidation Preference per
share exceeds the Stated Value on any Dividend Payment Date (the amount of
such payment, the "Paydown Amount.")

         "Liquidation Preference" per share of Series A Preferred Stock means,
as of any date, the Stated Value per share

         (1) increased by the sum of the Accretion Amounts per share, if any,
for any Dividend Periods ending prior to such date, and

         (2) decreased by the sum of the Paydown Amounts per share, if any,
paid prior to such date.

         "Accretion Amount" per share of Series A Preferred Stock for any
Dividend Period for which dividends are not paid in full on the applicable
Dividend Payment Date, means the product of

         (1) the accretion rate of 2.5% per year, calculated on a quarterly
basis,

         (2) the Stated Value; and

         (3) the fraction of the dividends for that Dividend Period that were
not paid on the Dividend Payment Date.

         As long as the Liquidation Preference per share is greater than the
Stated Value, the Company will not declare, pay or set apart funds for the
payment of any dividend or other distribution with respect to any Junior
Stock. Notwithstanding anything in the Certificate of Designations to the
contrary, the Company may declare and pay dividends on Parity Stock which are
payable solely in additional shares of or by the increase in the liquidation
value of Parity Stock or Junior Stock or on Junior Stock which are payable in
additional shares of or by the increase in the liquidation value of Junior
Stock, as applicable, or repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire Junior Stock
in exchange for Junior Stock and Parity Stock in exchange for Parity Stock or
Junior Stock.

Liquidation Preference

         Upon any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or
winding-up of the Company, and subject to the rights of holders of Senior
Stock and Parity Stock, each holder of Series A Preferred Stock will be
entitled to be paid, out of the assets of the Company available for
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distribution to its stockholders, an amount equal to the Liquidation
Preference per share for each share of Series A Preferred Stock held by such
holder as of the date fixed for liquidation, dissolution or winding-up before
any distribution is made on any Junior Stock. If, upon any voluntary or
involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of the Company, the amounts
payable with respect to the Series A Preferred Stock and all Parity Stock are
not paid in full, the holders of Series A Preferred Stock and the holders of
Parity Stock will share equally and ratably (in proportion to the respective
amounts that would be payable on such shares of Series A Preferred Stock and
the Parity Stock, respectively, if all amounts payable thereon had been paid
in full) in any distribution of assets of the Company to which each is
entitled. After payment of the full amount of the Liquidation Preference per
share of the outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock, the holders of
shares of Series A Preferred Stock will not be entitled to any further
participation in any distribution of assets of the Company.

Redemption

         The Series A Preferred Stock is subject to redemption pursuant to
Section 4.5 of the Certificate of Incorporation which provides for the pro
rata redemption of all classes of capital stock in connection with certain
regulatory requirements or events. Except as set forth in Section 4.5 of the
Certificate of Incorporation, the Company will not have any right to redeem
any shares of Series A Preferred Stock prior to the 10th anniversary of the
date the Series A Preferred Stock is issued (the "Issue Date"). On the 10th
anniversary of the Issue Date, or as soon as legally permissible thereafter
(the "Redemption Date"), the Company will be entitled and obligated, to the
extent of legally available funds, to redeem all outstanding shares of Series
A Preferred Stock by paying to each holder of Series A Preferred Stock an
amount in cash equal to the Liquidation Preference per share for each share of
Series A Preferred Stock held by such holder plus accrued but unpaid dividends
thereon as of the day preceding the Redemption Date (the "Redemption Price.")

         From and after the close of business on the Redemption Date, unless
the Company defaults in the payment of the applicable Redemption Price, all
rights of holders of such shares will terminate, including any rights
described in the section entitled "Dividends," except for the right to receive
the Redemption Price. Not fewer than 30 days nor more than 60 days prior to
the Redemption Date, the Company will send a written notice of redemption by
first class mail to each holder of record of shares of Series A Preferred
Stock at its registered address (the "Redemption Notice"); provided, however,
that no failure to give such notice nor any deficiency therein shall affect
the validity of the procedure for the redemption of any shares of Series A
Preferred Stock to be redeemed except as to the holder or holders to whom the
Company has failed to give said notice or except as to the holder or holders
whose notice was defective. The Redemption Notice shall state:

o        the Redemption Price;

o        the Redemption Date; and

o        that the holder is to surrender to the Company, in the manner, at the
         place or places and at the price designated, his certificate or
         certificates representing the shares of Series A Preferred Stock to
         be redeemed.

         Each holder of Series A Preferred Stock must surrender the
certificate or certificates representing such shares of Series A Preferred
Stock to the Company, duly endorsed (or otherwise in proper form for transfer,
as determined by the Company), in the manner and at the place designated in
the Redemption Notice, and on the Redemption Date the full Redemption Price
for such shares will be payable in cash to the person whose name appears on
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such certificate or certificates as the owner thereof, and each surrendered
certificate will be canceled and retired.

Voting Rights

         The holders of Series A Preferred Stock will be entitled to vote on
all matters submitted to a vote of the holders of Common Stock voting together
with holders of Common Stock as a single class. In addition, as long as at
least 3,333,333 shares of Series A Preferred Stock remain outstanding, the
holders of the then outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock, voting
separately and as a class, will have the right and power to elect to serve on
the Board of Directors one member to the Board of Directors (the "Series A
Designee"). The Series A Designee will serve in Class III of the Board of
Directors. At any meeting of stockholders of the Company for the election of
the Series A Designee, unless a nominee is nominated by a holder in accordance
with the Bylaws of the Company, the Series A Designee shall be nominated by
the Series A Designee then in office or, if none, by a committee of
independent directors of the Company. Any vacancy occurring in the office of
the Series A Designee shall be filled by a committee of independent directors
of the Company. Except as otherwise required by law or set forth above,
holders of Series A Preferred Stock shall have no special voting rights and
their consent shall not be required (except to the extent they are entitled to
vote with holders of Common Stock as set forth above) for the taking of any
corporate action; provided, however, that so long as any shares of the Series
A Preferred Stock are outstanding, without the affirmative vote or consent of
holders of at least a majority of the issued and outstanding shares of Series
A Preferred Stock, voting or consenting, as the case may be, as one class,
given in person or by proxy, either in writing or by resolution adopted at an
annual or special meeting, the Company will not :

1.       amend the Certificate of Designations or the Certificate of
         Incorporation so as to affect adversely the specified rights,
         preferences, privileges or voting rights of holders of shares of
         Series A Preferred Stock or to increase the aggregate number of
         authorized shares of Series A Preferred Stock,

2.       create, authorize or issue any Senior or Parity Stock,

3.       amend the Certificate of Incorporation so as to change the aggregate
         number of shares of Class A Common Stock into which the Class B
         Common Stock and Class C Common Stock are convertible (other than in
         connection with an amendment to the Certificate of Incorporation
         which involves a pro rata increase or decrease, as the case may be,
         in the Class A Common Stock through a stock split, merger or
         otherwise),

4.       amend or repeal Section 4.3.1(B) (Dividends on Class B and Class C
         Common Stock) or Section 4.3.4 (Shares of Class B and Class C Common
         Stock) of the Certificate of Incorporation,

5.       create or issue any preferred stock that constitutes Junior Stock
         that, or amend any existing preferred stock that constitutes Junior
         Stock to include a provision that, obligates (either alone or in
         combination with another event) the Company to redeem, offer to
         repurchase or otherwise repurchase such preferred stock prior to the
         4th anniversary of the issuance of such preferred stock or during the
         period beginning on the 8th anniversary of the Issue Date and ending
         on the 10th anniversary of the Issue Date or would cause the
         aggregate amount of the Company's redemption and repurchase
         obligations with respect to preferred stock that constitutes Junior
         Stock on or prior to the 10th anniversary of the Issue Date to exceed
         $250 million, or
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6.       on or after the 8th anniversary of the Issue Date, redeem, purchase
         or otherwise acquire any shares of preferred stock that constitutes
         Junior Stock except in exchange for other Junior Stock.

         At any meeting at which the holders of Series A Preferred Stock have
the right to vote on a matter, as a separate class, the presence in person or
by proxy of the holders of at least a majority in voting power of the
outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock shall be required to constitute
a quorum thereof. In any case in which the holders of Series A Preferred Stock
are entitled to vote separately as a class, each holder of Series A Preferred
Stock entitled to vote with respect to such matters shall be entitled to one
vote for each share of Series A Preferred Stock held. In any case in which the
holders of Series A Preferred Stock are entitled to vote together with holders
of Common Stock as a single class, each holder of Series A Preferred Stock
entitled to vote with respect to such matters are entitled to a number of
votes per share of Series A Preferred Stock equal to the number of shares of
Class A Common Stock into which such share of Series A Preferred Stock would
be converted into if such shares of Series A Preferred Stock were converted
into Class A Common Stock on the record date for determining stockholders
entitled to vote on such matters, rounded down to the nearest full vote.

Conversion

         At any time after the Issue Date, at the option of the holder
thereof, any share of Series A Preferred Stock may be converted into such
number of fully paid and nonassessable shares of the Company's Class A Common
Stock (calculated as to each conversion to the nearest 1/10 of a share), as
equals the Liquidation Preference per share in effect at the time of
conversion divided by the Conversion Price in effect at the time of
conversion; provided that such conversion right in respect of the share of
Series A Preferred Stock shall expire at the close of business on the
Redemption Date, unless the Company defaults in making the payment due upon
redemption.

         If on any date after the 4th anniversary of the Issue Date, the
closing price of the Class A Common Stock has equaled or exceeded 135% of the
then current Conversion Price, for at least 20 out of 30 consecutive trading
days, then the Company shall have the right, for up to 10 trading days after
any such date, to cause all or a portion of (determined on a pro-rata basis)
the Series A Preferred Stock to convert into such number of fully paid and
nonassessable shares of Class A Common Stock (calculated as to each conversion
to the nearest 1/10 of a share) as equals the Liquidation Preference per share
in effect at the time of conversion divided by the Conversion Price, in effect
at the time of conversion. The Company may exercise this right by sending
written notice to the transfer agent for the Series A Preferred Stock. The
Series A Preferred Stock will convert on the date specified in such notice,
and the Conversion Price will be the Conversion Price in effect on such date.
The Company may exercise these conversion rights from time to time after the
4th anniversary of the Issue Date if the conditions specified in the first
sentence of this paragraph are satisfied.

         The price at which Class A Common Stock shall be delivered upon
conversion (the "Conversion Price") shall be initially $3.589744 per share.
The Conversion Price may be adjusted in certain instances as provided below.

         In order to exercise the conversion privilege provided for above, the
holder of any shares of Series A Preferred Stock to be converted must
surrender the certificate for such shares of Series A Preferred Stock, duly
endorsed or assigned to the Company or in blank, at the office of the transfer
agent for the Series A Preferred Stock or at any office or agency of the
Company maintained for that purpose, accompanied by written notice to the
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Company in the form of Exhibit A to the Certificate of Designations that the
holder elects to convert such shares of Series A Preferred Stock or, if fewer
than all the shares of Series A Preferred Stock represented by a single share
certificate are to be converted, the number of shares represented thereby to
be converted. Such notice shall also contain the office or the address to
which the Company should deliver shares of Class A Common Stock issuable upon
conversion (and any other payments or certificates related thereto). Upon any
conversion of Series A Preferred Stock at the option of the Company, the
Company will promptly notify the holders thereof and will deliver shares of
Class A Common Stock issuable upon such conversion to the office or address
specified by such holders ( in the case of a partial automatic conversion,
upon surrender of the certificates for the Series A Preferred Stock being
converted).

         Shares of Series A Preferred Stock shall be deemed to have been
converted immediately prior to the close of business on (x) the day of
surrender of such shares of Series A Preferred Stock for conversion in
accordance with the foregoing provisions or (y) in the case of an automatic
conversion, the date specified in the notice to the transfer agent for the
Series A Preferred Stock, and at such specified time the rights of the holders
of such shares of Series A Preferred Stock as holders shall cease, and the
person or persons entitled to receive the Class A Common Stock issuable upon
conversion will be treated for all purposes as the record holder or holders of
such Class A Common Stock at such time (subject, in the case of a conversion
at the option of the Company of less than all of the Series A Preferred Stock
above, to the surrender of the certificates representing such shares of Series
A Preferred Stock). As promptly as practicable on or after the conversion
date, the Company shall issue and shall deliver to such office or agency as
the converting holder shall have designated in its written notice to the
Company a certificate or certificates for the number of full shares of Class A
Common Stock issuable upon conversion, together with payment in lieu of any
fraction of a share, as provided below.

         In the case of any conversion of fewer than all the shares of Series
A Preferred Stock evidenced by a certificate, upon such conversion the Company
shall execute and the transfer agent shall authenticate and deliver to the
holder thereof (at the address designated by such holder), at the expense of
the Company, a new certificate or certificates representing the number of
unconverted shares of Series A Preferred Stock.

         No fractional shares of Class A Common Stock shall be issued upon the
conversion of a share of Series A Preferred Stock. If more than one share of
Series A Preferred Stock shall be surrendered for conversion at one time by
the same holder, the number of full shares of Class A Common Stock which shall
be issuable upon conversion thereof shall be computed on the basis of the
aggregate shares of Series A Preferred Stock so surrendered. Instead of any
fractional share of Class A Common Stock which would otherwise be issuable
upon conversion of any share of Series A Preferred Stock, the Company shall
pay a cash adjustment in respect of such fraction in an amount equal to the
same fraction of the Closing Price on the last Trading Day immediately
preceding the day of conversion.

         The Conversion Price shall be adjusted from time to time by the
Company as follows:

         Stock Dividends or Other Distributions

         In case the Company shall at any time after the Issue Date (1)
declare a dividend or make a distribution on Class A Common Stock payable in
Class A Common Stock, (2) subdivide or split the outstanding Class A Common
Stock, (3) combine or reclassify the outstanding Class A Common Stock into a
smaller number of shares, or (4) issue any shares of its capital stock in a

Edgar Filing: MCLEODUSA INC - Form 8-A12G

7



reclassification of Class A Common Stock (including any such reclassification
in connection with a consolidation or merger in which the Company is the
continuing corporation), the Conversion Price in effect at the time of the
record date for such dividend or distribution or on the effective date of such
subdivision, split, combination or reclassification shall be adjusted so that
the conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock after such time shall entitle
the holder to receive the aggregate number of shares of Class A Common Stock
or other securities of the Company which, if the Series A Preferred Stock had
been converted immediately prior to such time, such holder would have owned
upon such conversion and been entitled to receive by virtue of such dividend,
distribution, subdivision, split, combination or reclassification. Such
adjustment shall be made successively whenever an event listed above shall
occur.

         Additional Issuances of Common Stock

         In case the Company shall at any time after the Issue Date issue or
sell any Class A Common Stock (or rights, options, warrants or other
securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for shares of Class
A Common Stock), other than as set forth in the immediately preceding
paragraph without consideration or for a consideration per share (or having a
conversion, exchange or exercise price per share) less than the Fair Market
Value on the date of such issuance (or, in the case of convertible or
exchangeable or exercisable securities, less than the Fair Market Value as of
the date of issuance of the rights, options, warrants or other securities)
then, and in each such case, the Conversion Price shall be determined by
multiplying the Conversion Price in effect on the day immediately prior to
such date by a fraction,

o        the numerator of which shall be the sum of

         o        the number of shares of Common Stock Outstanding immediately
                  prior to such sale or issuance and

         o        the number of shares of Class A Common Stock calculated by
                  dividing the aggregate consideration receivable by the
                  Company for the total number of shares of Class A Common
                  Stock so issued (or into or for which the rights, options,
                  warrants or other securities are convertible, exercisable or
                  exchangeable) by such Fair Market Value, and

o        the denominator of which shall be the sum of

         o        the total number of shares of Common Stock Outstanding
                  immediately prior to such sale or issue and

         o        the number of additional shares of Class A Common Stock
                  issued (or into or for which the rights, options, warrants
                  or other securities may be converted, exercised or
                  exchanged).

In case any portion of the consideration to be received by the Company shall
be in a form other than cash, the Fair Market Value of such noncash
consideration shall be utilized in the foregoing computation. Such Fair Market
Value shall be determined in good faith by the Board of Directors. In the
event that such rights, options, warrants or the conversion or exchange rights
represented by convertible or exchangeable securities expire in whole or in
part unexercised, the Conversion Price shall again be adjusted as follows:

         o        in the event that all of such rights, options, warrants or
                  the conversion or exchange rights represented by convertible
                  or exchangeable securities expire unexercised, the
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                  Conversion Price shall be the Conversion Price that would
                  then be in effect if such rights, options, warrants, or
                  convertible or exchangeable securities had not been sold or
                  issued (taking proper account of all other Conversion Price
                  adjustments) and

         o        in the event that less than all of such rights, options,
                  warrants or the conversion or exchange rights represented by
                  convertible or exchangeable securities expire unexercised,
                  the Conversion Price shall be adjusted to reflect the
                  maximum number of shares of Class A Common Stock issuable
                  upon exercise of such rights, options or warrants or upon
                  conversion or exchange of convertible or exchangeable
                  securities that remain outstanding (without taking into
                  effect shares of Class A Common Stock issuable upon exercise
                  of rights, options or warrants or upon exchange or
                  conversion of convertible or exchangeable securities that
                  have lapsed or expired)(taking proper account of all other
                  Conversion Price adjustments).

         Issuances of Convertible or Derivative Securities

         In case the Company at any time after the Issue Date shall fix a
record date for the issuance of rights, options or warrants to all holders of
Class A Common Stock entitling such holders to subscribe for or purchase
shares of Class A Common Stock (or securities convertible into or exercisable
or exchangeable for shares of Class A Common Stock) at a price per share of
Class A Common Stock (or having a conversion, exercise or exchange price per
share of Class A Common Stock, in the case of a security convertible into, or
exercisable or exchangeable for, shares of Class A Common Stock) less than the
Fair Market Value on such record date, the maximum number of shares of Class A
Common Stock issuable upon exercise of such rights, options or warrants (or
conversion of such convertible securities) shall be deemed to have been issued
and outstanding as of such record date and the Conversion Price shall be
adjusted pursuant to the formulas described above. Such adjustment shall be
made successively whenever such record date is fixed. No further adjustment to
the Conversion Price will be made upon the issuance or sale of Class A Common
Stock upon the exercise of any rights, options or warrants to subscribe for or
purchase Class A Common Stock, if any adjustment in the Conversion Price was
made or required to be made under this paragraph. In addition, no adjustment
in the Conversion Price will be made to the extent the holders of Series A
Preferred Stock participate in any such distribution of rights, options or
warrants based on the number of shares of Class A Common Stock into which the
Series A Preferred Stock is then convertible.

         Other Distributions

         In case the Company at any time after the Issue Date shall fix a
record date for the making of a distribution to all holders of Class A Common
Stock (including any such distribution made in connection with a consolidation
or merger in which the Company is the continuing corporation) of evidences of
indebtedness, assets or other property (other than ordinary cash dividends or
distributions paid out of the Company's current earnings and other than
dividends or distributions of securities for which an adjustment to the
Conversion Price must be made under the terms of the Certificate of
Designations), the Conversion Price to be in effect after such record date
shall be determined by multiplying the Conversion Price in effect immediately
prior to such record date by a fraction

         o        the numerator of which shall be the Fair Market Value of
                  Class A Common Stock immediately prior to such distributions
                  less the Fair Market Value of the portion of the assets,
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                  other property or evidence of indebtedness so to be
                  distributed which is applicable to one share of Class A
                  Common Stock and

         o        the denominator of which shall be the Fair Market Value of
                  Class A Common Stock immediately prior to such
                  distributions.

Such adjustments will be made successively whenever such a record date is
fixed; and in the event that such distribution is not so made, the Conversion
Price will again be adjusted to be the Conversion Price which would then be in
effect if such record date had not been fixed. No adjustment in the Conversion
Price will be made to the extent the holders of Series A Preferred Stock
participate in any such distribution based on the number of shares of Class A
Common Stock into which the Series A Preferred Stock is then convertible.

         General

         No adjustment in the Conversion Price will be required unless such
adjustment would require an increase or decrease of at least 1% in such price;
provided, however, that any adjustments which are not required to be made
shall be carried forward and taken into account in any subsequent adjustment.
No adjustment to the Conversion Price shall be required with respect to

         1.       common stock and/or options, warrants or other common stock
                  purchase rights and the common stock issued pursuant to such
                  options, warrants or other rights to employees, officers or
                  directors of the Company or any subsidiary pursuant to stock
                  purchase or stock option plans or other compensation
                  arrangements that are approved by the Board of Directors;

         2.       common stock issued pursuant to the exercise of options,
                  warrants or convertible securities outstanding as of the
                  Issue Date or issued in connection with the Plan of
                  Reorganization;

         3.       securities issued as consideration for the acquisition of
                  any person or entity whether by merger or otherwise;

         4.       the adoption of a plan commonly referred to as a
                  "Stockholders' Rights Plan" which provides for the issuance
                  of rights to acquire shares of capital stock upon the
                  occurrence of some event that is not within the control of
                  the rights holders, or the issuance of rights under such
                  plan; provided that the issuance of capital stock pursuant
                  to such rights shall require adjustment to the Conversion
                  Price upon exercise thereof; or

         5.       common stock issued for cash in a registered underwritten
                  offering bona fide offered and sold to the public.

         All calculations shall be made in good faith by the Company and shall
be made to the nearest cent or to the nearest 1/10 of a share, as the case may
be.

         The Company shall be entitled to make such reductions in the
Conversion Price, in addition to those required by the Certificate of
Designations, as the Company in its discretion shall determine to be advisable
in order that any stock dividends, subdivision of shares, distribution of
rights to purchase stock or securities or distribution of securities
convertible into or exchangeable for stock hereafter made by the Company to
its stockholders shall not be taxable to the recipients. In the event the
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Company elects to make such a reduction in the Conversion Price, the Company
will comply with the requirements of Rule 14e-1 under the Exchange Act, and
any other securities laws and regulations thereunder if and to the extent that
such laws and regulations are applicable in connection with the reduction of
the Conversion Price. Whenever the Conversion Price is so decreased, the
Company shall mail to holders of record of shares of Series A Preferred Stock
a notice of the decrease at least 5 days before the date the decreased
Conversion Price takes effect, and such notice shall state the decreased
Conversion Price.

         The Company from time to time may decrease the Conversion Price by an
amount determined by the Board of Directors and described in a notice as
hereinafter provided for any period of time if the period is at least 20 days
and if the decrease is irrevocable during such period. Whenever the Conversion
Price is so decreased, the Company shall mail to holders of record of shares
of Series A Preferred Stock a notice of the decrease at least 5 days before
the date the decreased Conversion Price takes effect, and such notice shall
state the decreased Conversion Price and the period it will be in effect.

         Mergers

         In case of:

o        any merger or consolidation of the Company with or into another
         person (other than a consolidation or merger in which the Company is
         the resulting or continuing person and which does not result in any
         reclassification or exchange of Class A Common Stock outstanding
         immediately prior to the merger or consolidation for cash, securities
         or other property of another person); or

o        any sale, transfer or other disposition to another person of all or
         substantially all of the assets of the Company (other than the sale,
         transfer, assignment or distribution of shares of capital stock or
         assets to a subsidiary of the Company) computed on a consolidated
         basis; or

o        any statutory exchange of securities with another person, other than
         in connection with a merger or acquisition, (any of such events being
         referred to as a "Transaction"),

each share of Series A Preferred Stock then outstanding will, without the
consent of any holder of Series A Preferred Stock (except to the extent they
are entitled to vote with holders of Common Stock as set forth in the section
entitled "Voting Rights") become convertible only into the kind and amount of
shares of stock or other securities (of the Company or another issuer), cash
or other property receivable upon such Transaction by a holder of the number
of shares of Class A Common Stock into which such share of Series A Preferred
Stock could have been converted immediately prior to the effective date of
such Transaction, assuming such holder of Class A Common Stock failed to
exercise his rights of election, if any, as to the kind or amount of
securities, cash or other property receivable upon such Transaction. These
provisions shall apply to successive Transactions and are the sole right of
holders of Series A Preferred Stock in connection with any Transaction and,
except as expressly provided by applicable law, such holders will have no
separate vote thereon.

         Notice of Change in Conversion Price; Miscellaneous

         Whenever the Conversion Price is adjusted, the Company will promptly
file with its transfer agent an officers' certificate setting forth the
Conversion Price after such adjustment and setting forth a brief statement of
the facts requiring such adjustment. Promptly after delivery of such
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certificate, the Company will prepare a notice of such adjustment of the
Conversion Price setting forth the adjusted Conversion Price and the date on
which each adjustment becomes effective and shall mail such notice of such
adjustment of the Conversion Price to each holder of Series A Preferred Stock
as such holder's last address appearing on the register of holders maintained
for that purpose within 20 days of the effective date of such adjustment.
Failure to deliver such notice shall not affect the legality or validity of
any such adjustment.

         In any case in which the Certificate of Designations provides that an
adjustment shall become effective immediately after a record date for an
event, the Company may defer until the occurrence of such event issuing to the
holder of any share of Series A Preferred Stock converted after such record
date and before the occurrence of such event the additional Class A Common
Stock issuable upon such conversion by reason of the adjustment required by
such event over and above the Class A Common Stock issuable upon such
conversion before giving effect to such adjustment.

         For purposes of any adjustment to the Conversion Price, the number of
shares of Common Stock at any time outstanding shall not include shares held
in the treasury of the Company. The Company shall not pay any dividend or make
any distribution on Common Stock held in the treasury of the Company.

         In case:

         (A)      the Company shall (1) declare a dividend (or any other
                  distribution) on its Class A Common Stock other than
                  ordinary cash dividends or distributions paid out of
                  Company's current earnings or (2) change the Company's
                  ordinary dividend practice as in effect from time to time;
                  or

         (B)      the Company shall authorize the granting to all holders of
                  its Class A Common Stock of rights or warrants to subscribe
                  for or purchase any shares of capital stock of any class or
                  of any other rights; or

         (C)      of any reclassification of the Class A Common Stock of the
                  Company (other than a subdivision or combination of its
                  outstanding Class A Common Stock), or of any consolidation
                  or merger to which the Company is a party and for which
                  approval of any stockholders of the Company is required, or
                  the sale or transfer of all or substantially all the assets
                  of the Company; or

         (D)      of the voluntary or involuntary dissolution, liquidation or
                  winding up of the Company;

then the Company will cause to be filed with the transfer agent and at each
office or agency maintained for the purpose of conversion of the Series A
Preferred Stock, and will cause to be mailed to all holders at their last
addresses as they shall appear in the Series A Preferred Stock Register, at
least 20 days (or 10 days in any case specified in clause (A) or (B) above)
prior to the applicable date hereinafter specified, a notice stating (x) the
date on which a record is to be taken for the purpose of such dividend,
distribution, rights or warrants, or, if a record is not to be taken, the date
as of which the holders of Class A Common Stock of record to be entitled to
such dividend, distribution, rights or warrants are to be determined or (y)
the date on which such reclassification, consolidation, merger, sale,
transfer, dissolution, liquidation or winding up is expected to become
effective, and the date as of which it is expected that holders of Class A
Common Stock of record shall be entitled to exchange their Class A Common
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Stock for securities, cash or other property deliverable upon such
reclassification, consolidation, merger, sale, transfer, dissolution,
liquidation or winding up. Failure to give this notice or any defect therein
shall not affect the legality or validity of any dividend, distribution,
right, warrant, reclassification, consolidation, merger, sale, transfer,
dissolution, liquidation or winding up, or the vote upon any such action.

         The Company will at all times reserve and keep available, free from
preemptive rights, out of its authorized but unissued shares of Class A Common
Stock (or out of its authorized shares of Class A Common Stock held in the
treasury of the Company), for the purpose of effecting the conversion of the
Series A Preferred Stock, the full number of shares of Class A Common Stock
then issuable upon the conversion of all outstanding shares of Series A
Preferred Stock.

         The Company will pay any and all document, stamp or similar issue or
transfer taxes that may be payable in respect of the issue or delivery of
Class A Common Stock on conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock pursuant
hereto. The Company shall not, however, be required to pay any tax which may
be payable in respect of any transfer involved in the issue and delivery of
shares of Class A Common Stock in a name other than that of the holder of the
share of Series A Preferred Stock or the shares of Series A Preferred Stock to
be converted, and no such issue or delivery shall be made unless and until the
person requesting such issue has paid to the Company the amount of any such
tax, or has established to the satisfaction of the Company that such tax has
been paid.

Reissuance of Series A Preferred Stock

         Shares of Series A Preferred Stock that have been issued and
reacquired in any manner, including shares purchased, redeemed, converted or
exchanged, will not be reissued as shares of Series A Preferred Stock and will
(upon compliance with any applicable provisions of the laws of Delaware) have
the status of authorized and unissued shares of preferred stock undesignated
as to series and may be redesignated and reissued as part of any series of
preferred stock; provided, however, that so long as any shares of Series A
Preferred Stock are outstanding, any issuance of such shares must be in
compliance with the terms hereof. Upon any such reacquisitions, the number of
shares of Series A Preferred Stock authorized pursuant to this Certificate of
Designations shall be reduced by the number of shares so acquired.

SEC Reports and Reports to Holders.

         So long as any shares of Series A Preferred Stock remain outstanding,
the Company will file with the SEC (whether or not the Company is required to
do so) all such reports and other information as the Company would be required
to file with the SEC pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act.
Upon the written request of a holder of Series A Preferred Stock, the Company
will supply to such holder, at no cost to such holder, copies of such reports
or other information.

Co-investment Rights.

         If a Qualified Investment occurs within 18 months after the Issue
Date, the Company will provide the holders of Series A Preferred Stock with
the right to invest in the Company on a pro rata basis up to an amount in the
aggregate equal to (A) the aggregate amount invested by FL and any Other
Person multiplied by (B) a fraction equal to

         o        the aggregate number of shares of Class A Common Stock into
                  which the Series A Preferred Stock is then convertible over

Edgar Filing: MCLEODUSA INC - Form 8-A12G

13



         o        the aggregate number of shares of Class A Common Stock
                  beneficially owned by FL and any Other Person at such time
                  on a fully diluted basis

on substantially the same terms and conditions as such Qualified Investment.
The term "Qualified Investment" means an acquisition by Forstmann Little & Co.
or its affiliates ("FL") or any person acting in concert with FL or one or
more of its affiliates (an "Other Person") from the Company after the Issue
Date in one or a series of related transactions of greater than either (x) an
aggregate of $50,000,000 of Capital Stock of the Company based on the actual
purchase price paid for such stock or (y) 10% of the Common Stock outstanding
immediately following the Issue Date on a fully diluted basis; provided,
however, that any exercise of warrants or conversion of other securities
issued to FL in connection with the Plan shall not constitute a "Qualified
Investment."

         For purposes of determining the holders of Series A Preferred Stock
entitled to make such an investment, the Company will set a record date, which
date will not be more than 60 days after the consummation of such Qualified
Investment. The Company will deliver written notice to the holders of Series A
Preferred Stock as of such date setting forth the terms and conditions of such
investment and the procedures for making such investment, which procedures
will be determined by the Company in its sole discretion.

         The co-investment right described above will not be applicable if the
Company has provided the holders of Series A Preferred Stock with the right to
invest in the Company concurrently with FL and/or other holders of shares of
the Company's capital stock in any transaction or series of transactions
(including a rights or other offering) that may constitute a Qualified
Investment.

Registration Rights.

         Upon receipt of a written request, the Company agrees to negotiate in
good faith to enter into a registration rights agreement within 90 days of
such request with (i) any holder of the Series A Preferred Stock who, as of
the Issue Date, is the beneficial owner of more than 10% of the outstanding
Voting Stock of the Company or (ii) any holder having a representative on the
Board of Directors of the Company resulting in such holder being deemed to be
an affiliate of the Company and thereby requiring registration rights;
provided that the aggregate market value (based on the Fair Market Value on
the date the Company receives such request) of the securities of such holder
to be registered must be at least $5,000,000. Such registration rights
agreement will provide for limited, shelf registration rights to facilitate
resales of Series A Preferred Stock and/or Class A Common Stock issuable upon
conversion thereof by such holder and include customary terms and conditions
for such agreements, including reimbursement of registration expenses and
"blackout" periods.

Item 2.  Exhibits

List below all exhibits filed as a part of the registration statement:

3.1      Second Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of McLeodUSA
         Incorporated

3.2      Second Amended and Restated Bylaws of McLeodUSA Incorporated

3.3      Certificate of Designations of Series A Preferred Stock

4.1      Specimen Stock Certificate of 2.5% Series A Convertible Preferred
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                                  SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 12 of the Securities Exchange Act of
1934, the registrant has duly caused this registration statement to be signed
on its behalf by the undersigned, thereto duly authorized.

                            McLeodUSA Incorporated

                            By: /s/ Randall Rings
                                -----------------------------------------
                            Name:  Randall Rings
Date: April 15, 2002        Title: Group Vice President and Secretary

                                 EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit           Description

3.1      Second Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of McLeodUSA
         Incorporated

3.2      Second Amended and Restated Bylaws of McLeodUSA Incorporated

3.3      Certificate of Designations of Series A Preferred Stock

4.1      Specimen Stock Certificate of 2.5% Series A Convertible Preferred
         Stock
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